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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




January 2, 2018
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly and Business Manager Lemire 

Also Present: COA Director Kathy Shelp, Senior Center Building Committee members Peter Cunningham (Chairman) & George Faircloth

The meeting was called to order at 5:08 p.m. 
MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF DECEMBER 7, 2017.

The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

SENIOR CENTER

Mr. Kelly began by providing some preliminary information to the Board.  He explained that for GELD to upgrade the current 3-phase line and bring it to the edge of the new Senior Center building project, it would cost GELD approximately $30,000.  Mr. Kelly then introduced Mr. Cunningham and stated that Mr. Cunningham was there to discuss the Senior Center Building project at the current location in West Groton.
Mr. Cunningham introduced himself (as Chairman of the Senior Center Building Committee), the Council on Aging (COA) Director, Kathy Shelp, and committee member George Faircloth.  He explained the purpose for attending the Board meeting is to request that GELD “gift” the connection fees as a contribution to the Town and to show support for the seniors in town.  The committee will also be speaking with West Groton Water and National Grid to make the same request of the water and gas utilities.  

Ms. Shelp showed the schematics of the building plans drawn up by a local company, Helene Karl Architects. There was discussion regarding different types of heating systems available and the possibility of a battery storage system on the property. 

The Board had multiple questions about options that could save total cost when looking at initial capital cost combined with operating costs.

After much discussion, Mr. Kelly said he would talk with the local architect and put together some numbers for the next meeting.  The committee members thanked the board and left the meeting at 5:39 p.m.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly distributed the ten-year outage comparison, the “Let There be Light Challenge II” contest results, and the “Market Outlook” for January 2, 2018.  He noted that the storm of October 30 accounted for 1,922 outage hours which were more than ½ of the total outage hours for the year.  He stated that without that one storm, we would have had 1,691 outage hours which is close to the all-time best of 1,603 hours.  

Regarding the Market Outlook, he wanted to bring attention to the price of power during the cold weather but will further discuss during the power supply agenda item.

Cash flow is solid and steady for the year.  

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were nine call outs and six outages since the last meeting.  

KWh sales for December were down 4.86%, so sales were down 1.79% for 2017 and 2.4% down compared to the 5-year average.

The total number of new poles installed in 2017 is 152.  
There were 15 Dig Safes for the month.
STATION AVENUE PROPERTY

Mr. Kelly attended a Planning Board meeting with the McElroy family regarding the deed on GELD’s portion to be declared surplus. The new deed contained language indicating the old garages would be removed and the McElroy family wants that language eliminated from the deed.  The Planning Board is willing to create a new ANR (Approval Not Required) plan with that language deleted.  Mr. Kelly believes this issue will be officially closed in January.

POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly discussed the current power supply situation.  The “Market Outlook” handout for January 2, 2018 was discussed.  Mr. Kelly noted that the cold weather power cost was high but should calm down if the weather cooperates. He also noted that diesel fuel is driving the prices – and oil is at $60 per barrel.  The power prices have been going up steadily for a week with a price of $185.06 per megawatt-hour (MWh) in the day-ahead market for January 2.  Mr. Lindemer also shared information on the natural gas storage and market situation.  After some discussion, the Board decided to hold off on any power purchases at this time.
SOLAR UPDATE
Mr. Kelly distributed an updated “Solar Farm Cost Savings” spreadsheet. There was some discussion about how the solar farm reduced transmission and capacity obligations.
Mr. Kelly highlighted the price increase in the peak day ahead price for December 2017 due to the cold weather.  He also discussed the capacity pricing difference from 2017 to 2018. Currently, the solar panels are covered in snow.

LONG TERM STRATEGY

The OPEB (Other Post Employment Benefits) fund balancing was discussed.  Mr. Kelly noted that in August 2016, the Board had agreed to be more conservative with the OPEB investment allocation.  Mr. Kelly gave the percentage ranges that are permitted by the different investments.  He noted that currently the fund is allocated as 5% cash and cash equivalents (range 0-10%); 45% in fixed income (range 30-60%); and 50% in equities (range 30-70%).
After some discussion, the Board agreed to leave the allocations as is.

The Invitation to Bid (ITB) for the cab/chassis was due December 13, 2017.  There were four bids. The lowest bid was for an “International” cab/chassis but that bid had multiple exceptions to the ITB while the other three bids had no exceptions.  The prices were fairly close as follows:

	Company
	Manufacturer
	BID price

	Minuteman Trucks, LLC
	International
	$79,891

	Tri-State
	Freightliner
	$81,000

	Boston Freightliner
	Freightliner
	$82,238

	Freightliner of NH
	Freightliner
	$82,413


The line crew prefers the Freightliner options; Mr. Kelly recommends accepting the bid by Tri-State because he believes that bid is the best perceived value to the Groton ratepayers.
After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO AWARD THE CAB/CHASSIS BID TO TRI-STATE BASED ON PRICE, RESPONSIVENESS TO THE ITB, GELD’S FLEET COMPATIBILITY AND THE BEST PERCEIVED VALUE TO THE GELD RATEPAYERS.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER GOALS

One of the manager goals has been to find opportunities or seek returns on capital with a break-even of less than five years. Mr. Kelly has been looking at batter storage for the past couple of years and applied for a 50% grant through the Massachusetts DOER in 2017 which GELD did not receive.  The break-even for battery storage in Groton is currently 8.5 years – in the next grant round a 25% grant would reduce the break-even to 6.4 years.  Mr. Kelly is wondering if the Board is open to expanding the break-even years or if the five-year break-even is firm.

Mr. Easom is in favor of expanding the break-even years.  He believes it’s practical and it will help GELD to improve operational knowledge regarding the technologies and may help negotiate bigger deals in the future.

Mr. Hersh would like to wait (at least six months) and see what happens with the market. He has a much more conservative view.

Mr. Lindemer added that the solar market has created a two-peak daily curve and maybe GELD could consider purchasing battery storage to assist in reducing those peaks.

Mr. Kelly mentioned that if GELD were to purchase battery storage, one option for financing would be a pooled loan through MMWEC with a rate between 3.25-3.5%.

After much discussion, it was decided to table the discussion on this topic to a future meeting.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 

Mr. Kelly has been speaking with a large industrial customer and will update the Board at the next meeting.
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, February 5, 2018 at 
5:00 p.m. 
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 6:46 p.m.
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